Wheelchair Basketball Canada

Annual General Meeting

Minutes

September 27, 2016
1:00 PM via teleconference
Steve Bach welcomed everyone to the AGM and spoke to the reasons behind a conference call vs a face-to-face meeting.
1
Call to Order & Welcome

1.1
Roll Call

Saskatchewan.  Andrea Muir (2)



Alberta.  Jen Sales (2)




Quebec.  Marc Antoine Ducharme, Martin Gadouas (2)



Ontario.  Laura Wilson (2)





Manitoba.  Samuel Unrau (2)



British Columbia.  Sian Blyth, Simon Cass (2)
New Brunswick.  Sabrina Durepos, Barry Wishart (2)
Prince Edward Island.  Tracey Stevenson (2)

VP Marketing/Communication.  Kathy Newman (1)

VP Finance/Administration.  Donald Royer (1)

VP Domestic.  Christina Jones (1)

VP Technical.  Trevor Kerr (1)

VP Athlete Rep.  Tara Feser (1)

President.  Steve Bach (1 – in the case of a tie only)

Executive Director.  Wendy Gittens

Programs Coordinator.  Ryan Lauzon

Marketing/Communications Manager.  Courtney Pollock

High Performance Manager.  Paul Zachau

Communications Coordinator.  Lindsay Crone

Special Projects Coordinator.  Cori Droogh

Regrets
Nova Scotia.  Ben Marston

VP High Performance.  Sharron St Croix

Total number of votes = 21
2
Agenda

2.1
Additions to Agenda

No additions were made

2.2
Approval of the Agenda

MOTION:   Accept the agenda as presented.    Moved: Donald Royer.    Seconded:  Samuel Unrau
3 
Minutes

3.1
Approval of Minutes

MOTION:  Accept last year’s AGM minutes as presented.   Moved:  Christina Jones.   Seconded:  Marc Antoine Ducharme
3.2
Business Arising from Minutes

No business arising from minutes.

4
President and Vice President Reports

4.1
 President – Steve Bach

Steve spoke to the experience at the Rio Paralympics.  It was a remarkable experience with lots of qualified and competent people running the event.  The volunteers were great and they ran a first-class event.
Although our teams were well prepared (the athletes, coaches and IST), they were quite young and inexperienced going in.  With the game improving around the world, our teams were going to be in tough.  There are now 5 very strong women’s teams and as many as 11 strong men’s teams in the world.  It’s not enough to say that our placings were due solely to youth and inexperience.  More work will need to be done to return our teams to the top of the podium.

Steve spoke to the WBC staff and Board.  Finding someone to tackle Fund Development remains a challenge.  The Communications team remains strong, led by Kathy Newman.  Our classifiers and referee are well looked after with Karen Ferguson and Trevor Kerr.  Christina Jones continues to help drive the Domestic portfolio.  Our financial situation remains strong under Donald Royer.  Sharron St Croix has resigned from the HP portfolio after 12 years of outstanding results.

Our coaching certification program continues to improve with the help of Domestic and High Performance working together.  The Academy remains a vibrant source of training for our Next Generation athletes.

The Board and staff remain committed to being the world leaders in wheelchair basketball.

Steve spoke to some upcoming events on the international calendar.

-Men’s Qualification tournament for the Liberty Cup in Costa Rica (CAN not participating).

-The America’s Cup (World Championship Qualifier) will be held in Cartagena, COL) in late-July/early-August.

-Buenos Aires, ARG will host the U23 Zone Qualification tournament (CAN not participating as we are hosting).

-2022 Commonwealth Games have granted conditional acceptance for 3v3 wheelchair basketball.

-March 20 – 25, 2017 will see the Youth Para Pans in Sao Paolo, BRA.  U21 Men, U21 Women (2 hoop, 3v3).

The IWBF is also working towards aligning with similar sports and causes.  They have joined with the International Red Cross to help certain countries to develop wheelchair basketball.  India is done already.  Bangkok for Women is coming up.  They have funding support from Agitos.

Their offices have moved to Mies, SUI into the House of Basketball with FIBA.  FIBA is lending services and a part-time staff person.

4.2 VP Finance and Administration – Donald Royer

Donald spoke to the audited financial statements and the Income Statement.  He explained the key items that led to the deficit this year; they being attributed to the telemarketing funds being down due to running only retention campaigns, and no acquisition.

Laura inquired about the OHPSI revenues.  They are included under “Other Partners”.

4.2.1
Appointment of Auditors

MOTION:  Retain the firm of Ouseley, Hanvey, Clipsham and Deep LLP as the auditors for 2016-2017. Moved:  Steve Bach.   Seconded:  Trevor Kerr.

4.3 VP Domestic – Christina Jones

Christina thanked the office staff for the hard work and thanked Wendy and Ryan for their leadership in getting the Competition Review of the NCCP to Phase 2.  She thanked CAC for being supportive and patient.

4.4 VP Marketing and Communications – Kathy Newman

Kathy thanked Courtney for her hard work, and spoke to her report.

4.5 VP Technical – Trevor Kerr

Trevor spoke to his report and will have it on-line shortly.

4.6 VP Athlete Representative – Tara Feser

On behalf of the teams, Tara offered their thanks to the staff and Board for their support.  She noted that the athletes proudly represented themselves in Rio.

5
Member Reports

5.1
BC – No report submitted. Sian spoke to the highlights including the CWBL Finals in Kamloops with 2 divisions and their regional club development work.
5.2 
Alberta – Jen commented that she was brand new to the job after Mike’s retirement.

5.3
Saskatchewan – No report submitted.
5.4
Manitoba – Samuel also noted that he was relatively new to the position as well.
5.5
Ontario – Laura was pleased to hire a staff dedicated to basketball (Josee Matte).  She was also pleased to have coaches for the Women’s program (Paul Bowes) and their Junior program (Kathy Ludwig).  She offered thanks to Frog, Wendy and Ryan.
5.6
Quebec –  Martin spoke to the tremendous year in Quebec with victories at Women’s and CWBL Finals.  He explained that their Mini division is now fully 3v3.
5.7
New Brunswick – Barry spoke to their highlights.  They ran an Intro Comp Dev with 7 coaches and they have hired a part-time BTG Coordinator.
5.8
PEI – Tracey spoke to her report.  Their focus is on grassroots with the 2023 Canada Winter Games coming to PEI.  She offered thanks to NS for loaning them a player for Jr East.
MOTION:  To receive the reports as presented.  Moved:  Christina Jones.   Seconded:  Donald Royer
6 
Nominations to the Board of Directors

6.1
 Nominations Report

Wendy Gittens reported that there were no nominations received for the positions up for election.  Two of the three incumbents were prepared to have their names stand for President and Marketing and Communications.  Tara Feser was nominated by the National Team athletes to remain as their representative.
There were no nominations for the position of VP High Performance.  The Board will conduct a search for a suitable candidate and appoint someone to the position.

The Board will also begin to look for additional Directors with other skill sets, outside of the wheelchair basketball family.

7
 Notices of Motion
There were none presented.

8
Elections

MOTION:  To acclaim Steve Bach (President) and Kathy Newman (Marketing and Communications).   Moved:  Trevor Kerr.   Seconded:  Christina Jones 
9 
New Business

Michele O’Keefe spoke to FIBA, the performance of the Men’s and Women’s teams in the recent months and about the Super Clinic which will have wheelchair basketball involvement.

10
Closing

Steve Bach thanked everyone for their contributions and participation.

MOTION:  To adjourn the AGM.  Moved:  Martin Gadouas.   Seconded:  Laura Wilson.
